Form Letter that a few School Board Members Sent To Constituents who Requested a $300,000 Placeholder To Re-engineer the FCPS Transportation System, with a Requirement that High Schools Start Later.  
AND

SLEEP Response 
What follows is the text of one version of the letter.  SLEEP’s point-by-point response is in bold and indented.  
Dear -----

Thank you for sharing your views with me about the importance of working toward opening high schools at a later hour.  I share this goal, and the Board has been engaged in trying to achieve it since 1997, when the Board established the first citizen task force to examine the issue. 

If you are familiar with the task force report, you know that the task force concluded that the goal was worthy, but that no one could figure out how to achieve it, short of spending $44 million we didn't have.  

FACT: The 1998 Task Force report supported later start times for high school students and urged continuing work to achieve them.   The cost estimates in the Task Force report, provided by FCPS staff, actually ranged from ZERO for shifting all bells later by 20- or 40-minutes to a high of $33.7 million to have all elementaries at 8 am and all HS/MS at 9 am (clearly not the most cost-effective approach).
The Task Force also  recommended a comprehensive sleep awareness campaign and a survey of all stakeholders on later start times. FCPS has done neither. 

If you'd like to see the findings and recommendations, go to p. 8 of the PDF.  If you’d like to see the cost estimates, the chart is on p. 38 of the PDF:  http://www.fcps.k12.va.us/schlbd/reports/startingtimes.pdf
Since then, we have not lost sight of this goal.  But we have also been mindful that, however worthy the goal, if it can be achieved, it cannot be achieved without significant cost, time, and hard work. 

FACT: SLEEP is committed to putting in the time and hard work, repeatedly asking the School Board to create a Working Group of stakeholders--including parents, teachers, students, community leaders and staff--to work on developing solutions.  The School Board has not taken this step. We will continue to urge them to do that this year.  
As you may know, the Board hired a transportation consultant, Management Partnership Services (MPS), to study whether and how we might achieve this important goal.  Their most recent report, dated in December 2006, suggests that the task is difficult, time-consuming, and not inexpensive.

FACT: Their estimate was for $0-9.2 million, which in a $2.2 billion budget and for what we would get for it is worthwhile. The sooner we start on this "time-consuming" effort the better. Delays simply jeopardize our children even longer.
You can find the report on the Board's website using thefollowing link: http://www.fcps.edu/schlbd/reports/121106report.pdf
As you can see, MPS conducted a study of some of our bus routes, and then created a mathematical model to approximate our transportation system.  Studying all the routes was not feasible, either in time or in
money.  From that study, MPS reached a number of conclusions, and made a number of recommendations.  The School Board discussed these with MPS during a work session in December 2006.  Here is what we learned from
the report and the discussion:

1.    In order to achieve the goal, we must reengineer the entire transportation system.  We must do this in house and cannot contract out for this, because the reengineering requires in-depth knowledge of the layout of Fairfax County, and our present bus system. 

FACT: MPS said that the transportation system must be reengineered, regardless of the start time issue, to avoid collapse.  In one work session, they likened the current system to the levees in New Orleans before Katrina.  We respectfully suggest that it is time to invest in our transportation system.
2.    Before reengineering the system, the School Board must also undertake a comprehensive rewrite of its transportation policies.  This rewrite will drive the development of the new system.

3.    We must, "allow for a minimum of two school years to undertake the reengineering efforts before any implementation (pilot program or systemwide) is considered."  (MPS Report, p. 10)

4.    Although the mathematical model of the current transportation system suggests that we could change the bell schedule to allow high schools to open later for a "worst case" cost of about $9.2 million, the experts from MPS cautioned against using that figure as a guide.

FACT: MPS did not disown its own report. Tom Platt, one of the MPS consultants, said in answer to a question trying to get him to back away from the figures in the report, "These numbers are indeed accurate."  
In fact, because the cost estimates were generated using just a mathematical model, the experts from MPS told us we could expect the actual cost of implementing this kind of change to range from about $15-20 million, and could end up costing as much as $30 million.

FACT:  The MPS consultants were far vaguer than this about any potential higher start-up costs. While one (Andy Forsyth) said figures might go higher by 10-35 percent, only minutes later he said the reason that wasn't in the report was "for the same reason I shouldn't have thrown them out now," since there was nothing to substantiate them. In answer to another question, the consultants said some of these added start-up costs are included in their "worst-case" figures.  If your School Board member is using these figures, ask them to show you where MPS itself was willing to put them in black and white.  We would be surprised if they can.  Unable to get this out of the outside experts, they have instead asked FCPS staff to prepare new figures.  Even with no substantiation, some SBMs have started using $20 million as the figure they quote when talking about costs.
5.    And, of course, assuming we could achieve a later start time by increasing the size of our bus fleet by 9% -- about 150 buses - as the MPS report suggests, we still must overcome the challenge of hiring more bus drivers to drive those buses.  This is no small task, as we presently are unable to hire enough drivers for the buses we own now.

FACT: Please note that the form letter always uses “worst-case” figures.  The MPS Phase 2 report (appendix B3) actually said increased bus use would be estimated at 0 for one scenario, 5% for another, and 9% for a third.   More bus use does not necessarily mean having to buy that many more buses. MPS Phase 1 found that approximately 28 percent of the current fleet is out of active student service on any given day. (Total FCPS bus fleet=1,570.  Used to transport students daily = 1,136) Some of the 435 not transporting students are in maintenance or used for driver training, but not all. 

The bus driver shortage is a real but perennial problem that has been reduced but not eliminated by a recent salary increase from $12+/hr to $16+ an hour. 
The Board has scheduled a discussion of these issues and options for a work session on February 12, 2007, and a follow up discussion in March.  We have not yet reached consensus about whether to continue pursuing this goal.  If we do continue, however, there will be ample time and opportunity to add the resources necessary to take the next steps.  But right now, it is premature to even guess how much this undertaking will cost in FY 2008, or beyond.
FACT: It is not premature to add a "placeholder" amendment to the budget. This is a sign of commitment to fixing a transportation system on the verge of collapse.  If the Board decides at its February and March meetings that something else should be done, there is still time to amend the 2008 budget in May.  But it is important for the Board to put itself on record with the Board of Supervisors and the public that it is committed to fixing the transportation problem. The Board has had the MPS report since fall and has discussed it at a December work session. 

As our budget already proposes to spend $17 million more than we expect to receive in revenue, in my view it would not be prudent to add $300,000 we don't have, to pursue a course of action we have not yet agreed upon.

FACT: $300,000 is  0.013 percent of a $2.2 billion budget.  We can afford it. The fact that the Board has not yet determined details of its action does not warrant further delay on setting aside this modest amount of funding to make progress on this issue.
Note:  Janie Strauss made a motion to postpone the placeholder amendment until consideration on March 22, which failed in a 6-to-6 vote.  Mrs. Strauss then voted FOR the Kory-Hunt amendment.  Stu Gibson and Tessie Wilson voted against the $300,000 placeholder amendment, as did Kathy Smith, Brad Center and Dan Storck.  

I know that some have suggested that we can start high school "after 8 by 2008" and that the additional costs or disruption would be minimal. Unfortunately, the task is difficult, time consuming and expensive.  We have worked on this for 10 years, and have yet to discover a cheap, simple, or quick way to achieve this important goal.
We will continue working until we either achieve it, or find that it cannot be done.

FACT: This change MUST be done for the physical, emotional and academic health of our children. The fact that 10 years have passed without even one child receiving relief should be a source of regret, not a justification for even more inaction. 
We cannot merely look for “a cheap, simple or quick” solution.  Stakeholders need to be involved up front—helping to define the options AND the trade offs.  This is what has worked in other school systems.

As to the slogan we used during the public hearing on the 2008 budget, “after 8 by 2008”, we’d rather aim too high than too low when it comes to advocating for our children. 

In the meantime, I ask for your continued support and patience and urge you to go to the link and read the MPS consultant study.  
We, at SLEEP, thank you for reading this entire thing.  In the case of later start times, the Devil is in the details.
